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Over 100 years ago, at the height of his career, the novelist Joseph Conrad wrote a story called The 
Secret Agent set here in London.  There are three principal characters in the story: Verloc, owner of 
a seedy shop in Soho, and member of an anarchist group; who also earns a sinecure as a secret 
agent spying for a great foreign power; then there’s his wife Winnie, who’s married Verloc not for 
love, but to provide a home for herself and her disabled younger brother.  And third is Stevie, her 
brother, who is developmentally challenged, with significant mental and emotional limitations. 
Stevie is highly sensitive, and troubled by anything violent, or by seeing others suffer.  His sister 
Winnie is a woman of real devotion, especially to her brother, but also to her husband.  Verloc, on 
the other hand, is a strikingly unlikeable central character.  He’s a ‘lazy pig’ as someone calls him, 
who lives off other people, including his wife. 

 

The novel turns on a terrorist incident: Verloc is instructed by the foreign power for whom he spies, 
to blow up the Greenwich Observatory, so as to provoke public outrage against anarchist groups.  
The aim is to get the British government to suppress anarchists.  Verloc sees an opportunity to use 
Stevie to fulfil this instruction.  So he befriends Stevie and tricks him into accompanying Verloc on 
a trip.  The plan is that Stevie will be his mule, carrying the bomb that’ll blow up the Observatory.  
Verloc’s plan goes horribly wrong when Stevie rushes off and trips in the park, accidentally setting 
off the bomb.  Stevie is blown into tiny pieces by the explosives, leaving both Verloc and the 
Observatory unscathed.  Eventually, via police evidence, Winnie learns the truth about what her 
husband has done to her brother.  She is overwhelmed with anger.  Then, after serving him dinner, 
she kills Verloc by thrusting the carving knife into his heart.  Later, to escape being hanged for 
murder, Winnie kills herself. 

 

Winnie’s story illustrates a classic fear about anger: anger is a sin, it’s wrong – even when it seems 
justified.  Anger is wrong because ultimately it leads to murder, and to our own destruction.  This is 
a prevailing view among Christians.  And there appears to be plenty of Biblical support for this 
view.  So surely we need to avoid, even to suppress anger? 

 

Well maybe it’s time to take a closer look at anger.  We might ask first: ‘What is anger?’  One 
definition is this: “Anger is the physical, mental and emotional arousal pattern that occurs in 
response to a perceived threat to the self.  It is characterised by the desire to attack or defend.”1   A 
threat to the self includes a threat to one’s values, worldview, special relationships and future plans.  
We can see some of this exemplified in Winnie.  The one she holds dearest, her vulnerable and 
sensitive brother Stevie, is destroyed through the selfish act of another, her husband Verloc.  
Winnie experiences an overwhelming physical, mental and emotional arousal.  That arousal finds 
expression in an attack on the one who has threatened – indeed has destroyed – all she held most 
dear.  And the novelist Conrad leaves us with a problem: we’ve the utmost sympathy for Winnie, 
and nothing but disgust for Verloc.  So we’re left pondering whether her action of killing him was 
not only justified but somehow right. 

 

As Christian disciples, we remind ourselves that anger is not alien to God.  God gets angry; and 
Jesus, the incarnate Son, got angry.  He got angry with hypocritical religious leaders, with 
obstructive disciples, and with exploitative temple traders.  When God’s people took no care of the 
most vulnerable, God was angry.  When people were violent and killed one another, God was angry.  
The thread running through God’s anger is a deep-seated concern for human beings, for them to be 
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treated respectfully and compassionately, as people made in God’s image.  This arterial thread 
demonstrates that: “Anger is the fluid that love bleeds when you cut it.”2  

 

And God was so angry with the world, that God gave us the only Son, Jesus Christ, who speaks to us 
today through our passage from the Sermon on the Mount.  Now, if God is angry at human violence, 
we can understand the old covenant command that we shouldn’t kill others.  Killing of human 
beings grieves and angers God.  But here we understand that Jesus wants to plumb the depths of 
the deeper meaning of the old command.  What is this deeper meaning? 

 

Jesus first highlights something we all know intuitively: that anger can be dangerous.  But notice 
that Jesus doesn’t say we shouldn’t be angry.  A faithful translation of the second verse of our 
reading is: “Whoever nurses anger against a brother or sister, will face judgement.” Or we might 
say: “Whoever nurses a grudge, will be liable to judgement.”  In The Secret Agent, Winnie nurses 
her anger, and it rapidly gives birth to the action of fatally stabbing Verloc. Winnie’s anger is fully 
justified, and reflects the anger of God: Verloc has despicably used Stevie.  The problem is not 
Winnie’s anger, but her response to that anger, which results in her killing Verloc.  So for all our 
sympathy, and for all the justification of her anger, it seems she’ll be liable to God’s judgement.  
Why?  Because no matter how vile we may find Verloc, God still loves him, and doesn’t invite 
Winnie to take the execution of God’s judgement of him into her own hands. 

 

Jesus continues by indicating that a negative judgement is not reserved for those who nurse their 
anger to the point of violence.  A few years ago I used to walk to work.  Part of the journey involved 
crossing a road which had a pedestrian crossing.  It was not uncommon for me to be on the 
crossing, and for an approaching car to continue driving through the crossing in front of me, 
without stopping.  It made my blood boil.  Remember: “Anger is the … arousal pattern that occurs 
in response to a perceived threat to the self.”  I felt myself threatened; and some of my values – like 
respecting human life – were called into question.  My response was to mouth some word of abuse 
against the driver, and to mentally plot how I could report them for dangerous driving.  Remember 
also: “Anger … is characterised by the desire to attack or defend” – at least among us humans.  
Maybe you’ve had the experience of being on the road or pavement, and a driver or pedestrian or 
cyclist has done something which left you angry.  And you’ve found yourself mouthing: “You …” – 
fill in the blank with the belittling name of your choice.  (That you’ve committed a similar fault 
yourself, at some point, escapes your notice at that moment.) 

 

When this happens to us, we’ve passed over a tipping point.  Whether it’s simply calling someone 
“stupid”, indicating that we see them as mentally incompetent, and not worthy of being honoured.  
Or whether we call them something stronger, perhaps a variant on “jerk”, or worse: indicating that 
we see them as morally incompetent, as vile, and not worthy of being loved.  When we tip over the 
line in this way, we’ve offended against a valuing of other people.  And if we dive over the line, and 
wallow in the depths of anger, we get caught in our own righteousness, and lose all sight of the 
other’s humanity.  We lose our moorings from God’s commitment.  A commitment to value each 
and every human being, whatever action they’ve taken.  It’s a commitment that Jesus calls us back 
to. 

 

So Jesus warns us, not about getting angry, but against nursing or storing anger up against another 
person; and Jesus warns us to beware how we speak of other people, not just because words wound, 
but because of what they reveal about our lack of care for other people.  But Jesus doesn’t stop 
there: he calls us beyond not sinning.  Jesus invites us to be creatively different in how we respond 
to anger.  And he starts by turning the tables on us.  He offers a challenge when we’re secretly 
thinking: “I’m not at fault.  I’m not angry.”  Then, perhaps in a moment of stillness before God, I 
remember that someone else bears a grudge against me.  That’s when Jesus calls us to reach out 
and to be reconciled with the other person.  Or maybe I find that someone has got so angry with me 
that they want to take me to a greater authority.  Then Jesus challenges us to get off our high horse, 
and to find a way to settle the dispute. 
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Practically speaking, these steps will involve humbly seeking out the other, and being prepared to 
listen deeply to them.  This may become a painful journey of discovering how the other understands 
that I’ve fallen short.  In The Secret Agent, Jesus’ biggest challenge is therefore not to Winnie, but 
to Verloc.  At the point that Verloc realises that his exploitative and destructive use of Stevie has 
been discovered by Winnie, his challenge is finally to face all his wrongdoing, to heed Winnie’s 
anger, and to plead for her mercy.  Instead, all he does is talk about how they should escape and get 
away from the hand of the law.  He shows no remorse.  He does nothing to even acknowledge, let 
alone understand Winnie’s legitimate anger.  He fails to listen to Winnie, or to elicit her pain and 
grief.  He doesn’t heed Jesus’ invitation to take a step of reconciliation towards the one who is angry 
with him. 

 

What have we found?  We’ve found that Jesus is not calling us to avoid anger.  Anger is one of God’s 
good gifts; if we try to hide from anger, we may be missing our duty to proclaim release for the 
captives, and our responsibility to help the oppressed go free.  There’s much in this world which it’s 
right and reasonable for us to be angry about.  But we’re also called to watch how we express anger: 
to do so in ways that maintain respect for the other person.  This means a considered response to 
our anger, not a gut reaction. 

 

And Jesus’ is calling us to a courageous and costly path of engaging with others’ anger.  It’s a road 
on which we’re invited to be proactive agents who seek to make peace.  A journey on which we 
become the very children of God.  Jesus goes on to show us what this road looks like: it’s a road that 
leads to the cross, where God embraces and endures all our human anger, showing us the very 
worst that anger can do.  On that road God transforms human anger into a continued welcome into 
the heart of God’s love.  So, after having endured our anger on the cross, Jesus says to us: “Peace be 
with you.” And Jesus continues, “As the Father sent me, so I send you.”  And then he breathes the 
Spirit upon us, to empower us for the journey ahead. 

 

So let’s avoid the easy road that Verloc walks in The Secret Agent; and instead follow Jesus on the 
costly path offered by the Father. This means we enter into the anger which God experiences.  It 
means we find ways to express that anger in loving, respectful ways.  And it means that, by the 
power of the Spirit, we transform others’ anger into a new encounter with one another and with 
God. 


